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MTA LEGISLATIVE BRIEF

July 1, 2003

TO:

MTA BOARD OF DIRECTORS

FROM:
ROGER SNOBLE, CHIEF EXECUTIVE OFFICER 

FEDERAL

Representatives of the MTA’s Government Relations Department traveled to Washington, DC last week in support of the Authority’s federal appropriations priorities for Fiscal Year (FY) 2004.

A series of meetings were held with senior Members of Congress serving on the House and Senate Appropriations Committees and their aides in an effort to secure earmarks* for a number of the MTA’s priority projects; including the planned Eastside Light Rail and Mid-City Exposition Rail projects, bus acquisitions and bus facilities, and Intelligent Transportation Systems.  The MTA is also seeking $11.4 million from Congress in Homeland Security funding.

MTA representatives met directly with Senator Richard Shelby of Alabama and his Staff Director on Transportation Issues, Paul Doerrer.  Shelby serves as the Chairman of the Senate’s Transportation Appropriations Subcommittee.  Meetings were also held with aides for the Ranking Democrats on the House and Senate Transportation Appropriations Subcommittees.  A separate meeting on Homeland Security issues was held with aides for Senator Thad Cochran of Mississippi, who Chairs the Homeland Security Appropriations Subcommittee.

Meetings were also held with Congressional staff for the following members of the Los Angeles County Congressional Delegation; Senators Barbara Boxer and Dianne Feinstein and Representatives David Dreier, Jane Harman, Buck McKeon, Gary Miller, Grace Napolitano, Dana Rohrabacher, Lucille Roybal-Allard, Adam Schiff, Hilda Solis, Bill Thomas and Diane Watson.  Representative Juanita Millender-McDonald, a member of the House Transportation and Infrastructure Committee, attended a gathering hosted by the MTA for Congressional staffers.  

MTA staff also shared their FY04 appropriations priorities with Elizabeth Kavalich Lewis, who serves as Senior Legislative Aide to Representative Jerry Lewis of San Bernardino County, who is a member of the House Transportation Appropriations Subcommittee.  

Support for the MTA’s FY04 appropriations priorities was also secured as a result of separate meetings held with two out-of-state Members of Congress.  Representative Carolyn Kilpatrick of Michigan, whose District includes the manufacturing plant for Detroit Diesel (which makes engines for the MTA’s buses) has agreed to support the MTA’s request for $20 million for bus acquisitions and bus facilities.  Importantly, Representative Kilpatrick serves as the fourth ranking Democrat on the House Transportation Appropriations Subcommittee.

Representative Mike Rogers of Alabama, whose District includes the City of Anniston (the town in which many of the MTA’s buses are built by North American Bus Industries), also committed himself to supporting the MTA’s FY04 bus funding request.

MTA Government Relations staff will return to Washington, DC next week for a meeting with Representative Ernest Istook of Oklahoma, who serves as Chairman of the House Transportation Appropriations Subcommittee.

For more information please contact Raffi Hamparian, Manager Federal Affairs, at 213-922-3769.

* An earmark refers to funds set aside within an account for a specified purpose. Sometimes earmark refers to any congressional set-aside for a specified program, project, activity, institution, or location. At other times, the term more narrowly refers to set-asides for individual projects, locations, or institutions. For example, an appropriations bill including $100 million for a construction account may set aside $10 million of the construction funds for a particular project. In addition to setting aside funds, the earmark might also provide spending floors by stating that not less than $10 million must be used for the specified project. 
Some earmarks are included in the text of appropriations measures, floor amendments, and conference reports to such measures. If enacted, these earmarks are legally binding. 
Most earmarks, however, are included in the Senate and House Appropriations Committees' reports explaining a measure as reported. Earmarks are also frequently included in the managers' joint explanatory statement (or managers' statement) that accompanies the conference report. Committee reports and managers' statements do not have statutory force; departments and agencies are not legally bound by their declarations. These documents do, however, explain congressional intent and frequently have effect because departments and agencies must justify their budget requests annually to the Appropriations Committees. (CRS Report for Congress)
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